Lindell L. Marsh
Attorney at Law
172 Westport
                    Newport Beach, California 92660-4244
Telephone: 949-706-7095
Fax:  949-706-7135
e-mail: lmarsh@lindellmarsh.com
 
FAX MESSAGE

To:   
Scott Mangum, Community Planner

Cc:   
Ray Pok, Chief of Staff, Office of Councilmember Uranga

         
Marvin Howell, California Director, Planning and Permitting, Hanson Aggregates

From: 
Lindell Marsh

Date:
March 17, 2005

Re:  Case No. 0405 (CUP), ND No. 21-04; Request to Allow Asphalt and Concrete Recycling and Crushing Operation in General Industrial (IG) Zone; Appeal to City Council from Unanimous Decision of Planning Commission.  

Dear Mr. Mangum,

As I mentioned to you by telephone, in anticipation of the hearing before the City Council on March 22, Marvin Howell, Steve Castaneda and I, as representatives of Hanson Aggregates, have briefed several of the Council offices and have met with, or attempted to meet with, representatives of the appellants and others who have indicated a concern or question with regard to the proposed Recycling Operation, as follows:

1. Robert Bernard, representing Mr. Bellevue and Mr. Riedman, adjacent business property owners, requested further conditions, which I assume he has or will request of the Council.   


2. Christopher J. Steinhauser, Superintendent of the Long Beach Unified School District, in a letter dated February 23, expressed “significant reservations” of the School District about the project and “serious concerns about potentially significant adverse impacts upon nearby Burroughs Elementary School”, relating to “noise, traffic dust and other airborne contaminants that this project could generate in very close proximity to the school.”  He also indicated that “a future asphalt plant is possible here”.

We attempted on March 2 and 4 to schedule a meeting with Mr. Steinhauser but were advised that he had no time on his calendar to meet with us before the City Council meeting on March 22.   Mr. Steinhauser’s had referred to a letter submitted prior to the Planning Commission hearing by his staff, Kevin Barre (Director of Facilities Planning and Management Branch).   Accordingly, we then called Mr. Barre and arranged to meet with him on March 8 to discuss his analysis, generally focused on concerns regarding traffic, noise, dust and the possibility of a future asphalt plant. 


· With respect to traffic, Mr. Barre provided us with maps of both the School District boundaries and the walking routes of the students (copies of which are attached).   We together noted that the residences are west and north of the school, while the recycling site is east and south of the school by more than a block and a half (1387 feet or more than four football fields, with significant industrial buildings between the school and the recycling site).  And, that under the CUP, trucks leaving the recycling site (at the southwest corner of the site) are required to turn south on Walnut to reach the adjacent 405 Freeway and prohibited from turning north.  There are no residences south of the recycling site and therefore there is no conflict between student walking routes with truck traffic.


· With respect to noise, we referred to the condition requiring that the recycling operations comply with the City Noise Ordinance (Condition 33) and shared with him a aerial graphic prepared with noise data provided by LSA, the environmental consultants which prepared the Noise Study on the operations (a copy of which is accompanying), indicating that the existing noise at the school is approximately 65 dBA Leq, while the noise of the crusher at that distance (1387 feet) attenuated by the several industrial buildings in the intervening block are estimated to be in the range of 45-53 dBA Leq.    The relatively high existing ambient noise is clear from the location of the freeway which is, by comparison, less than 300 feet from the school (and by the occasional over-flights from Long Beach Airport).


· With respect to the dust, we explained that in addition to the fact that the prevailing winds are to the east, the CUP, Conditions 47 and 52, requires that the project complies with South Coast Air Quality Management District rules and that, in addition, a condition (number 54) was added by the Planning Commission requiring monitoring when the project commenced which would allow the Director of Planning and Building to prescribe additional mitigation if appropriate.


· Finally, we advised Mr. Barre that Hanson had no intention of operating an asphalt plant on the site (although one had been operated there in the past).        

Generally, Mr. Barre indicated that his earlier comments had been based on a less than full copy of the environmental studies and that since those comments he had reviewed these materials and that, together with our information, he was personally comfortable but would provide his conclusions to the higher levels of administration and await their further direction.   We further telephoned him last Tuesday and Wednesday, but as of that time, he had received no further advice.  

3.  Mary Stanton, President of the Long Beach Unified School District.  We were advised that she had indicated a concern regarding the Recycling Operation.  We attempted to contact Ms. Stanton on several occasions.  On March 3, she responded by email as follows:

“I apologize for not returning your calls.  This has been an extremely difficult time for us due to a violent act near one of our high school.  I will not be available on the 8th.  However, I have read all the city documents and responses to our district inquiry.  It is not your company that I am objecting to but rather the specific site use.  I realize that currently there is a similar site use but this greatly expands that current site. I am the representative for all the families and children residing nearby.  As such, it is my duty to advocate for their well-being.  That is what I am doing.  I cannot see where placing this facility so close to  a school and allowing the large trucks to enter very near the same school and on a street where some students will be traveling is in the best interests of those families.  Additionally, my own son and his family reside nearby so I am doing double advocacy.  I am currently asking the city to further explain this project and its impact on the quality of life for all the young families who live and travel nearby. 

Mary Stanton

Board of Education, LBUSD” 

   

As provided in the CUP conditions and discussed with Mr. Barre, there is no conflict between anticipated truck traffic and student walking routes.  Truck traffic is required to travel south.  The school is to the west and north.  And the residences it serves are even further to the north of the school.  Further, she is under a misunderstanding, the new site will process less material than the site from which it is being relocated to make way for the new Sports Park. 
4.  Gary Jones, Director of Community Development, City of Signal Hill, provided a letter dated March 11.  I talked with him by telephone on March 16.  He had made reference to SCAQMD Proposed Rule 1156 and suggested that “these rules have implications for future generations of ready mixed concrete plants and aggregate plants like the Hansen facility” and suggested that the operation be housed within a building.  I responded that:

· the Proposed Rule does not apply to recycling facilities such as that proposed by Hanson Aggregates but rather addresses cement plans (the SCAQMD notice regarding the proposed rule expressly notes that this rule would apply to only two operations in the Air Basin: the California Portland Cement Plant and the TXI Riverside Cement Plan); 


· another recently  adopted (January 10, 2005) rule (Rule 1157), with respect to PM 10, does apply to recycling operations (compliance is a  condition of the CUP (Condition 54), and expressly authorizes outdoor operations (in fact, Hanson has no enclosed recycling plants);  and, 


· Hanson is required to, and will, fully comply with all SCAQMD rules.  

He than mentioned that while it may not be required, he viewed this as an opportunity for Long Beach to get ahead of the curve and go beyond what the SCAQMD might require.   Then he said that he had not been “too concerned” about the proposed recycling plant and understood that Signal Hill and Long Beach used these recycling plants and that recycling should be promoted (with less resulting demand on land fills and the need for “virgin mining”, an increasing local and State priority), but then he was contacted by several local business owners and understood that the School District was concerned and involved.  I then asked him why he had chosen to copy the President of the School Board on his letter and he said that she, Mary Stanton, had requested that he provide her with a copy of his letter and had provided her home email address.  

5.  Generally, it is my understanding that Marvin Howell has also provided to you, with the expectation that they would be provided to the Council, copies of a pamphlet prepared by Hanson Aggregates outlining the recognition that they have received regarding their commitment to the communities in which they work.   It describes how their community relations program has received both local and national recognition.  In fact, yesterday Marvin Howell received an award from the National Stone, Sand, and Gravel Association, the 2005 Pinnacle Award, for excellence in community relations.  Their recycle program was also selected as a City of San Diego Environmental Partner of the Year for 2004, an award they also received in 2003.  Marvin believes that the project for Long Beach will minimize impacts on surrounding industrial neighbors, and, if and when problems arise, Hanson will respond and address them.  Hanson could not receive the support of Agencies, Environmental Groups, and local communities if that response were not timely and effective.

We are continuing to explain the recycling operation to those within the community who may be concerned or have questions and look forward to the City Council meeting next Tuesday.  In the meantime, if we can be of any further assistance in satisfying the concerns of the City or the community, please let us know.  Thank you and the City staff for your work in processing Hanson’s application and addressing the concerns that have arisen.  In turn, you can count on Hanson’s commitment to work with the neighbors and the community to provide this needed recycling service in a respectful manner – a service which while not glamorous, is an important piece of the fabric of the community infrastructure.
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